Fifty Years in the ACA
Corrections Today, Sept/Oct. 2016

by Gary Hill

During the American Correctional Association’s 2016 Winter Conference, Executive Director James Gondles acknowledged me because, since 1966 (two years after I became involved with corrections), I have been a member of ACA — 50 years. During that time, I missed one mid-winter meeting, so the 2016 Congress of Correction in Boston will be my 100th ACA meeting. The purpose of this small article is not to pretend I am a corrections expert and to spew forth the collective wisdom I think I have. The longer I’m in corrections, the more I begin to understand how little I know and how ridiculous some of my firmly held beliefs really are. However, I do know some things that I think are worth talking about — namely, the contributions of our professional association to the field of corrections. 

I am writing this article more to myself than to a larger audience, and I am writing it because, on occasion, I think that our correctional system is broken and has not progressed beyond the days of dungeons and forced labor. I am writing this to remind myself how far our profession has come in terms of improved custody, care and treatment. I am writing to remind myself that I, like just about all who I have met in corrections, have contributed to some pretty substantial improvements to our system and to remind myself how powerful individuals can be when we join together for a common cause — in this case, using ACA to improve our own careers as well as to make corrections a profession and a leader in change.
This will not be a long article and it will not mention jurisdictions, individuals or institutions by name. If a reader is interested in who or what specifically I refer to, contact me and I’ll tell you. This small article is not about specific people or places, rather it is about how corrections in general has changed for the better over the course of my short 50 years working in it. I also give much of the credit for the positive changes within our business to the collective efforts of those who have worked within the structure of ACA.
So I begin:

In 1964, when I first became involved with corrections on a part-time basis, few people working in the system had formal training, and in many jurisdictions, even a high school diploma was not required. Females working in male facilities were rare, and their work was usually menial and kept them in towers or other places away from inmates. That changed in the early 1970s. Now, many systems have a large percent of very effective female correctional officers working in all areas of male facilities as well as being wardens and state directors. 
Training of staff, 50 years ago, was more often than not a matter of following the instructions of a senior officer and learning by doing or learning by doing it wrong. “Professionalization” of corrections can be traced directly back to ACA taking suggestions from its members and working collectively to move staff recruitment from no requirements to measurable minimum educational, physical and psychological criteria. The criteria have become more complex over time and helped improve the quality of our personnel over the years. Fifty years ago guards were paid poorly and almost always less than police. Let me digress a bit — correctional officer designation didn’t become popular with the public until the early 1970s, but it should be noted that ACA changed its name from the American Prison Association to the American Correctional Association in 1954. Sheriff’s departments often had officers working both patrol and jail assignments. The jail assignment was often considered punishment or inferior duty. Again, I credit ACA for leading the fight for equal pay among law enforcement agencies (police and corrections specifically) and for helping educate the public on the work of correction personnel and for elevating their status.
Chain gangs working on highways and country roads were common when I started in corrections, as were solitary confinement cells with full blackout capabilities. Severely restricted diets were an ordinary form of inmate punishment. One prison maintained its whipping post and its last use was only a few years before I began working. Most states had large farms and they were used as much to keep the inmates busy and tired as they were to provide food. Lack of efficiency and cost effectiveness ended many of them. However, it was more the use of humane treatment pushed by professionals in corrections that ended the use of armed inmate guards (and the cruelty that came with it). A prison holding several hundred inmates had almost all inmate guards and clerks and only three non-inmate staff. When you entered the small administrative building you were greeted by a glass case holding a stuffed, very large German Shepherd, with a plaque indicating the dog had given his life in the line of duty — that set the tone under which the facility was operated. Dogs were the common form, other than in the cities, of going after escaped inmates, and great pride was taken in using them. Restraining the dogs before the escapee was severely injured was not always a major concern. Reports and investigations were rare, until, with a few pushes from the courts, the professional associations (ACA, National Association of Wardens & Superintendents, National Sheriffs’ Association and others) developed standards and procedures and ways to measure them.
Wardens and superintendents, 50 years ago, were very often political appointees with no correctional experience in their backgrounds. Several positions were occupied by “acting superintendents” — they were acting until such time as they purchased their Jefferson-Jackson Day ticket or the political equivalent for the opposing party if it was in power. These were not hidden criteria; they were normal business for the times. Again, professional organizations led the move to have correctional leadership come from a corrections and education background.
Many governor’s mansions were staffed by inmate cooks and houseboys — often those with long-term sentences. Many prisons “loaned” inmates to farms and ranches or business enterprise, and though it was obviously corruption, it was rarely investigated or condemned. 
Prisons, for the most part, were segregated, and minority staff were far from abundant. Today, there are programs that have positive impacts on all inmates of nearly every religion, culture, color and nationality. Staff recruiting efforts today try hard to bring in and promote staff who, from a diversity standpoint, look very much like the inmate population they guide.
Within those prisons, many of which did not have running water in the cells, inmate runners brought water for drinking and cleaning to those locked up several hours a day, which was most of the inmates. Inmate block captains (different titles in different jurisdictions) were “trustees” who often had a small office at the end of each tier and were responsible for keeping the tier clean and orderly, as well as being in charge of the other inmates. The prison “intelligence” unit consisted of inmate “snitches” who were given small rewards or privileges for keeping an eye and ear on fellow inmates and reporting them to staff. During riots in New Mexico, New York, Oregon and other states, these inmates were singled out and, if not killed, beaten. Again, professional practice and exchange of information at meetings of ACA helped reduce the more blatant and dangerous aspects of the use of inmate informants.
One of my earlier activities in corrections was helping to establish Jaycee (Junior Chamber of Commerce) chapters in prisons across the United States. In that role I traveled to prisons in almost every state, and because I was vouched for by the Nebraska Department of Corrections director and, later, executive director of ACA as well as the head of the Federal Bureau of Prisons, I was given almost unfettered access to all parts of the prisons. Often I would wander the tiers and yards unescorted to talk to staff and inmates about the possibility of starting a chapter in their institution. In more than one prison and jail, I spent anywhere from one night to several days, sometimes with local volunteers and legislators, living in cells or dormitories with the general population. Today, due to fear of lawsuits and, to be honest, more professional security procedures, such access would not be permitted. Communications between institutions and even departments of corrections was not particularly good in the early 1960s. ACA’s meeting gave the attending wardens and directors an opportunity to exchange information, but few line and support staff attended. “Self-help groups” (as they came to be called) were practically non-existent. Religious programs did take place in the prisons. The only groups that I knew of were the Gavel Club (Toastmaster’s International) and Alcoholics Anonymous. The saying at the time went like this: “The walls are meant to keep the inmates in and the public out.” Now the number of civic organizations, self-help groups, and special interest clubs in prison almost matches the outside communities. Again, ACA’s publications, meetings and informal communication links helped expand this form of public support and active participation.
ACA has also changed itself over the years. My first meetings were much smaller gatherings and the workshops were more “off-the-cuff” presentations, as opposed to today, when most sessions are the result of much advance preparation, often presenting new research. Exhibits, as I remember, did not exist for several of my first meetings and now are a potpourri of publications, equipment, data, associations and just about everything of interest to correctional practitioners. Over the past several years, vendors have also donated books, data and equipment I have been able to give to corrections organizations in developing nations. Shortly after I became a member of ACA, our meeting was held in one state where the state’s director had come under legislative criticism. The general membership meeting got caught up in the moment and was about to approve a resolution of support for the director, even though the details of the events were not well known. At that time, some prominent ACA members took the floor, cautioned the membership, and reminded all that we were a professional association. The process for passing resolutions was changed, and now, ACA policy and resolutions are the product of a highly deliberative process and are referenced by courts, legislators and the public.
So what am I trying to say?
Fifty-two years in a field may seem like a long time for an individual, but not for a major system. However, 50 years with an association that is 146 years old is long enough to measure its impact on the prison philosophy of a nation. In 1870, when the American Prison Association was formed, the “Declaration of Principles” laid out a philosophy of humane treatment and rehabilitation that was unique for that time in our nation’s history. Exactly 100 years later, the ACA revised the principles and did so again in 1982 and 2002. Each revision has updated, but also reiterated, the original principles, which are as follows:
“The treatment of criminals by society is for the protection of society. But since such treatment is directed to the criminal rather than the crime, its great object should be his moral regeneration. The state has not discharged its whole duty to the criminal when it has punished him, nor even when it has reformed him. Having raised him up, it has further duty to aid in holding him up. In vain shall we have given the convict an improved mind and heart, in vain shall we have imparted to him the capacity for industrial labor and the desire to advance himself by worthy means, if, on his discharge, he finds the world in arms against him, with none to trust him, none to meet him kindly, none to give him the opportunity of earning honest bread.”

Twenty-seven years ago, I had an opportunity at an ACA Congress to reflect that on the month I was born, the Nazis invaded Poland and used prisons to control and/or kill those they felt were inferior or who did not fully support them. In the first years of my involvement with corrections, corporal punishment, solitary confinement, depravation of food and the use of humiliation were acceptable tools of the prison trade. But then I was able to point out that many positive changes came about as a result of the American Correctional Association, which put into place systems and procedures to check on ourselves and to help insure that prisons/corrections operate in a humane and open manner. Fifty years ago, corrections in the United States was not really operated as a profession. Fifty years ago, corrections in the United States contained cruelty and corruption that was tolerated. Today, much because of the ACA, that is no longer true.
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